

CABINET

MINUTES OF THE CABINET MEETING HELD ON 25 SEPTEMBER 2018 AT KENNET ROOM - WILTSHIRE COUNCIL OFFICES, COUNTY HALL, TROWBRIDGE.

Present:

Cllr Baroness Scott of Bybrook OBE (Chairman), Cllr John Thomson (Vice-Chairman), Cllr Pauline Church, Cllr Richard Clewer, Cllr Laura Mayes, Cllr Toby Sturgis, Cllr Bridget Wayman, Cllr Philip Whitehead and Cllr Jerry Wickham

Also Present:

Cllr Ian Blair-Pilling, Cllr Richard Gamble, Cllr Gavin Grant, Cllr Alan Hill, Cllr Ruth Hopkinson, Cllr Jon Hubbard, Cllr Bob Jones MBE, Cllr Gordon King, Cllr Stewart Palmen, Cllr Horace Prickett, Cllr Jonathon Seed, Cllr Ian Thorn, Cllr Philip Whalley, Cllr Robert Yuill, Cllr Steve Oldrieve, Cllr Tony Jackson, Cllr Matthew Dean, Cllr Stuart Wheeler and Cllr Allison Bucknell

269 **Apologies**

There were no apologies received as all members of the Cabinet were present.

270 Minutes of the previous meeting

The minutes of the meeting held on 3rd July 2018 were presented.

In addition, the Cabinet was asked to correct an error in the publication of the minutes of the meeting held on 12th June 2018. The correction referred to minute 245 - Approval to Dispose of the Freehold Interest and where the text of Minute 244 had been replicated at minute 245.

The correct text for Minute 245 is detailed below and the Cabinet was asked to approve an amendment to the minutes of the meeting held on 12th June 2018, as follows:

'245. Approval to Dispose of the Freehold Interest

Councillor Philip Whitehead presented the report which asked Cabinet to consider declaring that freehold interest of the 2 assets referred to in Appendix 1 can be sold by the Council.

Resolved

- 1. To confirm that freehold interest of the 2 assets can be sold by the Council.
- 2. To note the continuing approach set out in paragraph 8
- 3. To Authorise the Director for Housing and Commercial Development to dispose of freehold interest of the assets, or in his or her absence the Corporate Director for Growth, Investment and Place.

Reason for Decision

To confirm the freehold interests of the assets can be sold in order to generate capital receipts in support of the Council's capital programme'

Resolved:

- i) To approve as a correct record and sign the minutes of the meeting held on 3rd July 2018.
- ii) To approve the amended minutes of the meeting held on 12th June 2018, as detailed above.

271 <u>Declarations of Interest</u>

There were no declarations of interest.

272 **Leader's Announcements**

There were no announcements from the Leader.

273 Public participation and Questions from Councillors

The Leader reiterated the process for public participation at meetings.

 Colin Gale asked a number of questions, appended to these minutes, regarding the Everleigh Recycling Centre on behalf of Pewsey Community Area Partnership (PCAP), Campaign to Protect Rural England (CPRE) and Pewsey Parish Council (PPC). Responses had been previously circulated.

Mr Gale then asked a number of supplementary questions on the same matter. The Cabinet Member for Highways, Transport and Waste responded to a number of these questions in the meeting and agreed to have a full set of responses sent to Mr Gale and appended to these minutes.

Cllr Thorn asked when the Cabinet would be considering the report on 'Consideration of proposals for the development of special schools in the north of the county'.

The Leader explained that the report had been deferred from the Cabinet agenda for 9th October 2018, and a decision when it would be considered

would be made shortly. Councillors and the public would be informed of the date that Cabinet would consider the report once it was known.

274 <u>Consultation about option proposals for Lypiatt Primary School including</u> possible closure

Councillor Laura Mayes presented the report which provided relevant information for the Cabinet to make a fully informed decision on whether or not to issue the relevant statutory notice of a closure proposal in relation to Corsham Lypiatt Primary School. The report also provided details of stakeholder responses received by the Council during the consultation conducted between 12th June and 25th July 2018.

The Leader welcomed Carolyn Atkins, Headteacher of Lypiatt Primary School, who spoke about the proposed closure of the school. The Headteacher commented on the uniqueness of the school, the problems caused by lack of funding and falling pupil numbers, the need to offer pupils some stability, especially those moving to the UK for the first time, and acceptance that the school would close. The main issue of concern for the Headteacher related to when the closure of the school would take place and she expressed a preference for the end of the academic year 2018/19.

Councillor Ruth Hopkinson expressed her support for and gratitude to the Headteacher for the incredible work undertaken at the school and comments made at the meeting. Councillor Hopkinson reported that she had spent many hours at the school over the years and the Headteacher and staff had generated a unique and inclusive atmosphere.

Councillor Mayes explained that the school is located on the site of the Services Cotswold Centre near Corsham. The Centre provided secure and affordable temporary housing for Service families in need of short term accommodation. The numbers of children attending the school had traditionally been low and currently 27 pupils attended the school.

The main areas of concern to school staff, governors and the Council related to the financial viability of the school. The report detailed how the school was currently funded through a local funding formula and indicated that confirmation had been received from the Ministry of Defence (MOD) that no further grant funding support was available to the school. In the absence of further support, the cabinet noted that the school would have an in-year deficit of £106,000 in 2018/19, rising to £180,000 by 2021/22, with a cumulative deficit of £540,000 by 2021/22.

During a recent pre-statutory consultation which sought viable alternatives to closure, the MOD re-established the Education Support Fund for a limited period. Unfortunately, the bid for additional funding for the school was unsuccessful.

Councillor Mayes explained that, due to the lack of available funding, unfortunately the school would close with effect from 31st April 2019, however, if

additional funding was available, then ideally the closure should take place at the end of the academic year 2018/19 or later in order to minimise disruption to pupils. She also explained that local stakeholders would be consulted about the appropriate mechanisms to be put in place to support pupils transition to their new schools.

The Leader explained that the preferred option would be for the school to remain open until the end of the academic year, that discussions about the funding issues would continue with the MOD and transfer of knowledge to the pupil's new schools.

The Cabinet heard from Councillor John Hubbard, Chairman of the Children's Select Committee, who reported that he and Councillor Mary Douglas had received a briefing note about the school closure and a copy of the consultation. They concluded that no further scrutiny activity was required and Councillor Hubbard explained that the closure of the school was the most sensible option, the main concern related to when the closure would take place.

Resolved

- i) To note the feedback received from the pre-statutory consultation conducted in June and July 2018.
- ii) To approve the issue of statutory notice of a proposal to discontinue Corsham Lypiatt Primary School with effect from 31st April 2019 or later if additional funding is secured from the Education Support Fund.
- iii) To note that, following its approval of a statutory notice being issued, there will be a further four week statutory period for representations on that proposal and that a final decision as to whether or not the school will be closed will be required. It is anticipated that this decision will come to Cabinet in December 2018.
- iv) That officers commence consultation with local stakeholders about the appropriate mechanisms to be put in place to support pupils transition to their new schools.

Reason for Decision:

Given the size of the forecast deficit and the absence of sustainable additional funding, the only viable long term option is to close the school.

275 Appropriation of Education Land at Poulton Field, Bradford on Avon

Councillor Philip Whitehead presented the report requesting Cabinet approve the appropriation of land identified in the report from education purposes to public open space to be held as a corporate asset under the Open Spaces Act 1906.

Matters highlighted in the course of the presentation and discussion included: the field previously being used by Fitzmaurice Primary School for recreation purposes; the school confirming that they no longer needed the field, due to the land being detached from the school's main boundary, concerns about subsidence and anti-social use of the land.

Councillor Ian Thorn expressed his support for the land to be held as a corporate asset.

Councillor John Hubbard indicated that the Children Select Committee had received a briefing from the Estates Officer about the appropriation and the protection in place for the land, including designation as Local Green Space. The Cabinet noted that the Select Committee's had sufficient input into the report.

The Leader thanked Councillor Hubbard for his comments and the added value provided by the Select Committee.

Resolved:

To approve the appropriation of the land at Poulton Field, Bradford on Avon (as shown on the plan in Appendix 1 of the report) from education purposes to open space to be held under the Open Spaces Act 1906.

Reason for Decision:

Following the decision of Fitzmaurice Primary School that they no longer require use of the land the appropriation is required to appropriate the field from education purposes to open space to be held by the Council as a corporate asset under the Open Spaces Act 1906.

276 Salisbury Museum - Request for Support

Councillor Richard Clewer presented the report which: informed Cabinet of an approach by Salisbury and South Wiltshire Museum Trust to support a grant bid from the Heritage Lottery Fund (HLF); a recent submission for grant was unsuccessful due to the Museum not being able to demonstrate assured financial backing; and a fresh application would be submitted with help from the Council to improve the Museums chances of success.

The Cabinet noted that the Council had been asked to pledge support of up to £500,000 which could be called upon if the Museums fundraising was not successful. It was clarified that the financial support requested was in the form of a loan which would be repaid to the Council at a later date.

Councillor Stuart Wheeler highlighted that: The Museum had additional space that was underutilised; it had a respectable track record of completing previous

projects on time and on budget, and he was confident in the ability of the Museum to deliver on this project and achieve funding from the HLF.

The Leader explained that Salisbury had been highlighted as a venue for national art exhibitions touring the country as part of the Salisbury recovery plan.

In response to a series of questions raised by Councillor Stewart Palmen about Council support for other Museums in the County, in particular Trowbridge Museum who had achieved a similar expansion plan, Councillor Clewer stated: that it was unfortunate that grants were no longer available for Trowbridge Museum and halved for Salisbury Museum, however, he congratulated Trowbridge Museum for achieving grants from a variety of sources including the HLF; it was the aim of the Council for all the county museums to achieve parity.

In response to further questions at the meeting about funding for Salisbury Museum, Councillor Matthew Dean confirmed that Salisbury City Council provide an annual grant to the Museum.

Councillor Ian Thorn indicated that the Financial Planning Task Group were supportive of the proposed financial commitment in light of the Salisbury recovery effort.

Councillor Clewer confirmed that requests for support would be considered by the Council on a case by case basis, in this instance, the Cabinet was being asked to consider the request from Salisbury Museum.

- To approve the request for a pledge of financial support as set out in the report;
- ii) To consider the form of assistance at the end of the two year project preparation period and in the meantime, to earmark £500k from reserves. A further report will be made to Cabinet at that time.
- iii) To delegate authority to the Council's S151 Officer to:
 - a. To approve and enter into a letter of intent or similar document demonstrating the Council's intention to grant or loan up to a maximum of £500,000 for the project; and
 - b. To approve and enter into a formal grant agreement or loan agreement at the relevant time in approximately 2 years, up to a maximum of £500,000 for the project and otherwise on the terms set out in this report.

A recent submission for grant was unsuccessful and to improve its chances of success a fresh application is to be made together with help from the Council.

277 Revenue and Capital Budget Monitoring Qtr 1 2018/2019

Councillor Philip Whitehead presented the report which advised the Cabinet of: the revenue and capital budget monitoring positions as at the end of period 4 (31 July 2018) for the financial year 2018/19 with suggested actions as appropriate; and the position of the 2018/19 capital programme, as at period 4 (31 July 2018), including budget changes.

Matters highlighted in the course of the presentation and discussion included: comments about the general fund variance forecast of £2,558m if no further action was taken; the significant impact on senior capacity within the Council of the Salisbury incident; additional grant income from business rates; the difficulty in forecasting so early in the year given the short period of activity in services, particularly demonstrated with demand led services such as Children, Adults and Waste; recognition by the Corporate Leadership Team of the need to bring expenditure in line with the approved budget was a major priority; and changes to the Capital budget and the reprogramming of £9.520m between 2018/19 and 2019/20.

Cllr Ian Thorn, Chairman Financial Planning Task Group thanked Councillor Whitehead for meeting with the task group and referred to: the latest assessment on the deliverability of savings summarised in the report and welcomed Councillor Whitehead's confidence about how the savings would be achieved; and the receipt of higher than expected general Government Grants, particularly in respect of £7.2m from business rates.

Councillor Whitehead, in referring to the financial restrictions, explained that although officers made difficult decisions, there were opportunities and managing the council's budget in a positive way was key.

- To note the outcome of the period 4 (end of July) budget monitoring and to approve all revenue budget amendments outlined in the report in appendix B.
- ii) To reinforce the need for expenditure to be contained within the budget agreed in February 2018.
- iii) To note:
 - a. the budget movements undertaken to the capital programme shown in appendices E and F of the report; and
 - b. the reprogramming of £9.520 million capital budget between 2018/19 and 2019/20.

To inform effective decision making and ensure a sound financial control environment.

To inform Cabinet of the position of the 2018/19 capital programme as at Period 4 (31July 2018), including highlighting any budget changes.

278 Performance Management and Risk Outturn Report: Q1 2018/19

Councillor Philip Whitehead presented the report which provided an update on the progress against the stated aims in the council's Business Plan. It included measures from the corporate performance framework as well as the latest version of the council's strategic risk register and covered the period April to June 2018.

In response to questions raised by Councillor Ian Thorn, Councillor Jerry Wickham stated that the number of people supported by the Help to Live at Home Programme had remained fairly static over the last 12 months; the aim of the Programme was to increase the number of packages for people continuing to live at home and therefore reducing the number of people using residential care homes; reminded the cabinet that reablement commenced from May 2018 and the number of packages would start to rise; numbers of people requiring adult care services remaining static, and preventative measures working if the numbers of people requiring adult social care reduced.

In response to a question raised by Councillor Ian Thorn, Councillor Philip Whithead commented on how the graphs and arrows accompanying the graphs in the report should be interpreted.

Resolved

To note updates and outturns

- i) against the measures and activities ascribed against the council's priorities.
- ii) to the strategic risk register.

Reason for Decision:

The current corporate performance framework compiles measures used to monitor progress in service areas against planned objectives that relate to the goals laid out in Wiltshire Council's current Business Plan 2017-27.

The strategic risk register captures and monitors significant risks facing the council: in relation to significant in-service risks facing individual areas and in managing its business across the authority generally.

279 Freehold of assets to be sold

Councillor Toby Sturgis presented the report which asked Cabinet to declare that freehold interest in 3 assets referred to in Appendix 1 of the report can be sold by the Council.

The Cabinet noted that the Council continually reviewed and rationalised its assets portfolio in order to identify assets where freehold interest can be considered for sale. The 3 assets referred to in the report were considered to be surplus to the Council's operational requirements and recommended that they are added to the disposals list and progressed to sale in support of the council's wider capital programme.

In response to questions raised by Councillor Allison Bucknell, the Director for Economic Development and Planning confirmed that there would be an opportunity to market the Manor House, Royal Wootton Bassett for community uses; that engagement with the current tenants had not commenced as there were a number of outstanding issues to be resolved and that Members would be kept informed of developments with current tenants.

In response to a question raised by the Leader, Councillor Sturgis explained that any change of use would be subject to planning approval and conditions could be attached to any planning approval to encourage community use.

Councillor John Hubbard declared that he was the local member for 56a Spa Road, Melksham and also the Chair of the Board of Trustees for the Canberra Youth Centre and a Trustee for the Canberra Children's Centre, both located adjacent to the site. He suggested that the future use of this premises should be compatible with the current uses of the Youth Centre and Children's Centre.

Resolved

- i) To confirm that the freehold interest of the 3 assets, detailed in Appendix 1 to the report, can be sold by the Council.
- ii) To note the continuing approach to disposals set out in paragraph 8 of the report.
- iii) To authorise the Director for Housing and Commercial Development to dispose of the freehold interest in the assets or in his or her absence the Corporate Director for Growth, Investment and Place.

Reason for Decision:

To confirm the freehold interest in the assets can be sold in order to generate capital receipts in support of the Council's capital programme.

280 Well Managed Highway Infrastructure Review

Councillor Bridget Wayman presented the report to Cabinet which highlighted the implications of the new highways maintenance Code of Practice published by the Department of Transport in October 2016, and asked Cabinet to approve the adoption of the Wiltshire Highways Safety Inspection Manual (WHSIM) and related highways policies.

The Cabinet was informed that a review of the Council's highways maintenance activities had been undertaken in view of the new Code of Practice. The review indicated that most of the Code's recommendations had already been complied with, or were being implemented in connection with the Peer review and Incentive Funding assessments. However, the Council's Highways Inspection manual needed to be updated to conform to the new Code.

Councillor Toby Sturgis commented on the colour of lines used by the Council and utility companies to indicate repairs or work on the road network and suggested that a glossary of line colours employed by the council and their meaning to be included in the manual. He also highlighted that the Council needed to be more stringent in requiring utilities to use A board signs when undertaking road repairs to show which utility company is carrying out the work.

Councillor Matthew Dean reported that the Environment Select Committee considered the report at its meeting held on 4th September and the Committee supported the reports proposals, subject to some minor amendments. He also commented on; the condition of the county's A, B and C road network in comparison to the national and south west regional network; welcomed the risk management approach contained in the manual; consideration of the lifecycle costs of repairs to the network and delivery of value for money.

The Cabinet commented on the continual need to promote the 'My Wiltshire' app for reporting highway defects in light of the savings achieved compared to the traditional methods of phone or letter;

Mr Gale commented on the criteria for the use of temporary speed indictor devices and how it appears that a number of parish and town councils were exceeding the 14-day deployment period.

- To adopt the proposed Wiltshire Highways Safety Inspection Manual, set out in Appendix 1 to the report, to be used for highway safety inspections from 1 November 2018.
- ii) To adopt the amended Skid Resistance Policy, as set out in Appendix 3 of the report.
- iii) To approve the highway policies set out in Appendices 4 and 5 of the report.

- iv) That the Director, Highways and Transport, in consultation with the Cabinet Member, Highways, Transport and Waste, be authorised to make any appropriate and legally necessary amendments to the policies and inspection manual referred to above.
- v) That the Director, Highways and Transport prepare a glossary of line colours employed by the council and their meaning to be included in the Wiltshire Highways Safety Inspection Manual.
- vi) That Councillors and public be encouraged to contact the Council where the use of temporary speed indictor devices were exceeding the 14-day deployment period.

There are serious risks in connection with road maintenance, which include safety, financial and reputational aspects, especially in connection with killed and seriously injured collisions on the highway network. In order to reduce these risks, it is important that the Council has clear highway inspection and maintenance procedures in place in accordance with the latest DfT guidance.

The proposed Wiltshire Highways Safety Inspection Manual takes a risk based approach to highways maintenance, and has been prepared to meet the requirements of the new Code of Practice 'Well-managed Highway Infrastructure' published in October 2016, taking into account local needs, priorities and affordability.

281 New Highways Term Consultancy Contract

Councillor Bridget Wayman presented the report seeking Cabinet approval for the invitation of tenders for a single supplier to provide Wiltshire's Consultancy services when the current Consultancy Contract comes to an end on 30 November 2019

Councillor Matthew Dean, Chairman of the Environment Select Committee, reported that the Committee considered the report at its meeting held on 4th September 2018 and asked for the 'climate change considerations' section to be placed nearer the front of the draft report, due to the fact that they felt the environment was an important element. The Committee supported the proposals detailed in the report.

- i) That tenders be invited for a single supplier to provide Wiltshire's Consultancy Services from 1 December 2019.
- ii) That the contract be tendered in accordance with the Council's procurement procedures, for a duration of five years with the option to allow the service manager to extend the contract for up to two more years subject to performance.

There is a need for specialist advice and support in connection with roads, bridges and related services, and this would be most economically provided by a Highways Consultancy Contract.

282 **Urgent Items**

There were no urgent items.

(Duration of meeting: 9.30 - 11.00 am)

These decisions were published, earlier, on the 27th September 2018 and will come into force on 4th October 2018

The Officer who has produced these minutes is Stuart Figini of Democratic Services, direct line 01225 718221, e-mail stuart.figini@wiltshire.gov.uk

Press enquiries to Communications, direct lines (01225) 713114/713115

Wiltshire Council

Cabinet

25 September 2018

Question

Colin Gale - Pewsey Community Area Partnership (PCAP), Campaign to Protect Rural England (CPRE) and Pewsey Parish Council (PPC) Questions on the status of the consultation on the proposed closure of Everleigh HRC

To Councillor Bridget Wayman – Cabinet member for Highways, Transport and Waste

The consultation on the proposed closure of Everleigh Household Recycling Centre closed on the 3rd September 2018. PCAP, CPRE and Pewsey Parish Council request Wiltshire Council provide answers to the following:

Question 1

Please advise the total number of questionnaire responses received by the council on the consultation and provide the numbers for online completed questionnaires and manual hardcopy questionnaires?

Response

The total number of consultation questionnaires received was 1,318. Of these 57 were submitted as paper copies rather than via the online portal. An additional 12 emailed responses were received that were not completed on the questionnaire format.

Question 2

When will the Everleigh Consultation Report be available to the public?

Response

Subject to sign off, the report will be published on the council's website on 1 October with the agenda for the Cabinet meeting to be held on 9 October.

Question 3

What scrutiny process will the Consultation Report be submitted through i.e. ESC and what date?

Response

There has been no specific engagement with Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee or Environment Select Committee on the report to Cabinet. However, Environment Select Committee and Cabinet have received representations from Pewsey Community Area Partnership and the Campaign for the Protection of Rural England on this subject.

Question 4

When will the Consultation Report and recommendations be submitted to Cabinet for a decision?

Response

The report will be submitted to the 9 October meeting of Cabinet.

Question 5

What part will the local Area Boards take in the process as noted in the Wiltshire Council General Consultation Strategy report?

Response

Consultation with Area Boards on this issue commenced in December 2015 when the then Cabinet Member and Portfolio Holder attended a joint Tidworth and Pewsey Area Board meeting. Those attending this meeting asked that a decision on closure of Everleigh HRC be postponed. The minutes record that this was agreed and that the site should remain open. It should be noted that this decision was made prior to the site surveys that identified drainage and other issues that would require additional investment at the site.

The Director of Waste and Environment attended Pewsey Area Board on 31 October 2016. The Director and the then Portfolio Holder also attended a further meeting of Pewsey Area Board on 5 March 2018. Following this meeting the Cabinet Member and Director held a meeting with representatives of PCAP and CPRE to provide responses to more detailed questions. Following this a meeting was held with councillors representing the Pewsey, Tidworth and Amesbury Community Areas.

The minutes of meetings and written representations received record that the attendees at area board meetings are mainly opposed to the closure of the site.

Question 6

a. How does WC intend to handle the character limitation issue in the consultation questionnaire that limited the public's ability to provide a complete response.

Response

The character limits were increased on 10 July to 500 (approximately two sides of A4) for responses to questions 10a, 11a and 12a and 2,000 for question 13. Some respondents elected to submit either separate responses, or appended sheets to posted hard copies of the questionnaire, all of which

were included in the final analysis and used to help inform the report to the council's Cabinet.

Of the non-questionnaire responses six are of a length that means all wouldn't be accommodated in restricted character limits. Of the paper versions of the questionnaire there are two that would breach those limits. Of the responses received via the online portal, eight reached the limit on question 10a and seven reached the limit on question 11a.

b. Note! This limitation was not declared in the questionnaire return and WC Waste Management staff when told said the limitation would be removed but this did not appear to happen.

Response

The limits were extended as described above but not removed completely.

Question 7

The Cabinet Agenda Pack for 25th September, Page 72, paragraph 35, refers to waste tonnages. Please can WC clarify if this is total waste tonnages or is limited to household non-recyclable waste?

Response

These are total waste tonnages as there are costs associated with collecting and managing all materials. In recent years the total tonnes of waste collected at the kerbside and at household recycling centres has reduced. The tonnes of non-recycled waste collected at the kerbside have reduced and there has been an increase in the tonnes of dry recyclable materials collected at the kerbside.

Question 8

The Cabinet Agenda Pack for 25th September, Page's 72 & 91: The theme from the finance statements appears to suggest that it is Wiltshire Councils strategy to make financial savings via the reduction in waste tonnage partially by influencing consumer behaviour but by also by making recycling more difficult for the public. Please can WC explain this strategy more fully and specifically identify how it will save money ie not just a top level statement that the reduction in the total level of waste tonnage to process will provide a financial saving.

The council is projecting that the tonnage of waste and recycling collected will continue to fall. It is not the council's intention to make recycling more difficult. From 30 July this year residents have been able to separate plastic pots, tubs and trays and food and drink cartons and put them in the blue lidded bin for collection for recycling. We are projecting a further reduction in non-recyclable waste as a consequence of introducing this service.

The council has to pay to treat every tonne of waste but the gate fee for treatment of recyclable material is less than that for treatment of non-recycled waste. Depending on the type of recyclable material there may be an income which helps to offset some of the cost of collection and treatment.

Question 9

The Cabinet Agenda Pack for 25th September, Page 95, 'Capital Programme Budget Movements and Spend to 31 July 2018' has a line item under 'Community' for 'Waste Services' for £0.300 million plus £0.182 million transferred from the last financial year and with £0.087 million spend to date. Please can WC advise the detail what this funding has been allocated for and if the identification in this statement provides the authority by cabinet to authorise the spend?

Response

This funding is for the purchase of bins and boxes for waste and recycling for new properties and to replace any which are lost or broken. Officers are authorised to spend this budget as allocated on bins and boxes under the council's scheme of delegation and in accordance with regulations.

Additional Questions

Colin Gale - Pewsey Community Area Partnership (PCAP), Campaign to Protect Rural England (CPRE) and Pewsey Parish Council (PPC) Questions on the status of the consultation on the proposed closure of Everleigh HRC

To Councillor Bridget Wayman – Cabinet member for Highways, Transport and Waste

Further to the response to the questions provided on 17th September I wish to clarify and respond to a number of points:

Question 1

Please can you confirm that the 12 additional emailed responses are additional to the 1,318 total response's and if these emailed response which are not in the questionnaire format will be included in the consultation analysis?

Response

Yes, these are in addition to the 1,318. We can confirm that all responses have been included in the analysis regardless of whether they were emailed or sent as hard copy, and also irrespective of whether responses were made on the council's consultation template.

Question 2

The response identifies that there has been no engagement with ESC etc on the consultation report before the report is submitted to Cabinet but the response does not advise why not. The consultations recently observed seem to all go through some level of scrutiny before being submitted to Cabinet which would seem to be good practice. Is there a reason why this practice is not being carried out for the Everleigh Consultation report?

It should be noted that although PCAP and CPRE have made statements to ESC on Everleigh the statements have simply been acknowledged by the chairman with no discussion by the committee.

Response

Not all executive actions are subject to overview and scrutiny just those which are agreed as priorities by the non-executive members. Early discussion with the relevant leading members of the overview and scrutiny function is important.

As part of Environment Select Committee's (ESC's) work, the Waste Contracts Task Group (who report to ESC) discussed the consultation on the closure of Everleigh household recycling centre at their June meeting. The task group agreed that no further Overview and Scrutiny engagement was required.

Ultimately it is for Overview and Scrutiny to decide whether they engage with a particular issue.

Question 5

The response refers to additional investment at the Everleigh site. Wiltshire Council have previously acknowledged that there has been no investment at the Everleigh site since 1997 and that the drainage issue is due to the original drainage installation not being carried out in accordance with the installation drawings.

Response

The additional investment refers to the funding required at this time to install a new drainage system, replace the drainage tank and repair the retaining wall. This would be in addition to the investment under the new contract for provision of new containers and a new mobile compaction unit.

Question 6

The character limitation correction as identified in the response did not work as notified to the Director for Waste on 1st September 2018. I was only allowed to insert approximately four sentences before the character limitation restricted further input for both questions 10a and 11a.

Response

This was highlighted early in the process and the character limit increased to either 500 or 2000 (from 200 or 500), depending on the question, from 10 July – so, with nearly two months to run before the consultation close. In respect of questions 10a and 11a there was a limit of 500 characters. From 1,251 responses eight reached that limit and on Q11a seven from 1,251 reached that limit. I apologise that Mr Gale was not able to complete his responses in this format, however the extension to the character limit did work for some. The majority of respondents restricted their free text replies to one or two points.

Respondents were also free to submit comments by other channels to the council at any time, with a number of people and parish and town councils electing to do so.

Where submitted the comments have been added to the numbers reported and given equal weight to those recorded via the consultation portal.

